



Cornell University  
ILR School

Cornell University ILR School  
**DigitalCommons@ILR**

---

Labor Unions

Key Workplace Documents

---

3-31-2005

# The Wal-Mart Tax: A Review of Studies Examining Employers' Health Care Cost-Shifting

AFL-CIO

Follow this and additional works at: <http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/laborunions>

Thank you for downloading an article from DigitalCommons@ILR.

[Support this valuable resource today!](#)

---

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Key Workplace Documents at DigitalCommons@ILR. It has been accepted for inclusion in Labor Unions by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@ILR. For more information, please contact [hlmdigital@cornell.edu](mailto:hlmdigital@cornell.edu).

---

# The Wal-Mart Tax: A Review of Studies Examining Employers' Health Care Cost-Shifting

## Abstract

[Excerpt] As job-based health coverage declines and employers shift ever-growing health costs onto employees, workers increasingly must turn to taxpayer-funded programs like Medicaid to get health care for themselves and their families. Meanwhile, Medicaid is wrestling with explosive cost growth, increasing 56 percent since 2000. Medicaid is the second largest expense for most states, accounting for around 16 percent of state budgets, on average. States' spending on the program is expected to grow almost 12 percent this year, four times faster than the increase in states' general fund spending.

Recent studies in 13 states have examined the extent to which employers' workers utilize public health programs to secure health coverage for themselves and their families. As the following summary of those analyses reflects, **in each one of these states, Wal-Mart ranks at or near the very top of the list of employers that are shifting to the public the cost of providing health care for their workers.** In so doing, Wal-Mart is directly contributing to the nation's Medicaid crisis.

## Keywords

health care, entitlement spending, cost, Wal-Mart, AFL-CIO, union, health coverage, decline, Medicaid, states, spending, shifting coverage, public spending

## Comments

### Suggested Citation

AFL-CIO. (2005). *The Wal-Mart tax: A review of studies examining employers' health care cost-shifting*. Washington, DC: Author.

### Required Publishers Statement

© [AFL-CIO](#). Document posted with special permission by the copyright holder.

# THE WAL-MART TAX: A REVIEW OF STUDIES EXAMINING EMPLOYERS' HEALTH CARE COST-SHIFTING

March 31, 2005

As job-based health coverage declines and employers shift ever-growing health costs onto employees, workers increasingly must turn to taxpayer-funded programs like Medicaid to get health care for themselves and their families. Meanwhile, Medicaid is wrestling with explosive cost growth, increasing 56 percent since 2000. Medicaid is the second largest expense for most states, accounting for around 16 percent of state budgets, on average. States' spending on the program is expected to grow almost 12 percent this year, four times faster than the increase in states' general fund spending.

Overall health care costs, particularly for prescription drugs and hospital care, are growing, so it is not surprising that Medicaid costs would rise too. What sets Medicaid apart, however, is that increased enrollment in the program also plays a decisive role in driving cost increases. A number of factors account for growing caseloads, but one reason is that employers—including some that are highly profitable—are shifting onto taxpayers the costs of insuring their workers.

Recent studies in 13 states have examined the extent to which employers' workers utilize public health programs to secure health coverage for themselves and their families. As the following summary of those analyses reflects, **in each one of these states, Wal-Mart ranks at or near the very top of the list of employers that are shifting to the public the cost of providing health care for their workers.** In so doing, Wal-Mart is directly contributing to the nation's Medicaid crisis.

That Wal-Mart should play such a prominent role in the Medicaid crisis is unjustifiable by any measure. Wal-Mart rakes in profits at the rate of \$20,000 per minute; last year, its profits were \$10 billion, the largest amount in its history. The 2004 compensation package for Wal-Mart's CEO Lee Scott was almost \$23 million. Five members of the Walton family who are major company stockholders have a combined net worth exceeding \$90 billion, making them half of the 10 wealthiest Americans. And over the last two decades, Wal-Mart has benefited from at least \$1 billion in economic development assistance from state and local governments, including several states featured in this report.

Plainly Wal-Mart can—and should—do better by its workers and the consumers it professes to serve.

## **ALABAMA**

A review of state records found Wal-Mart first among 46 major Alabama employers with workers whose children receive health care through the state's Medicaid program. Altogether, 3,864 children of Wal-Mart employees were on the Medicaid rolls, representing 1 in 5 of the Medicaid-insured children whose parents worked for the major employers identified in the state's analysis. Wal-Mart accounted for more than twice as many children on Medicaid as McDonald's, the next highest-ranking employer, which had 1,615 Medicaid kids.

The cost to taxpayers of providing health care to children of Wal-Mart's workers in Alabama was between \$5.8 million and \$8.2 million. The Wal-Mart share is slightly more than 20 percent of the total cost (\$27 million to \$38 million) for Medicaid coverage for 18,000 children of 46 major Alabama employers.

Wal-Mart has benefited from more than \$38 million in taxpayer-financed economic assistance in Alabama since 1983, with the bulk of the benefits accruing over the last five years.<sup>1</sup>

Alabama has identified Medicaid as one of the top fiscal issues it will have to address in the 2005 legislative session. Over the last two years, the state has taken several steps to rein in Medicaid costs, including cuts in benefits and eligibility.<sup>2</sup> The state may need an additional \$127 million from its general fund to meet Medicaid demands. Meanwhile, the state is predicting a budget shortfall of \$300 million to \$400 million (5 percent to 7 percent of its 2005 general fund spending) for fiscal year 2006.

## **ARKANSAS**

A headcount of Arkansas public assistance recipients and their employers placed Wal-Mart at the top of the list of companies whose workers must rely on public programs to meet their health care needs. According to the state's Human Services Department, 3,971 of Wal-Mart's 45,106 employees—8.8 percent—are enrolled in public assistance programs, mostly in Medicaid and primarily to provide health care for their children. The Department estimates that the average annual Medicaid cost per recipient is \$4,083. That means that providing health care coverage to Wal-Mart's employees and family members in the corporate giant's home state costs taxpayers as much \$16.2 million per year, a 40 percent share of the total maximum Medicaid spending for workers and their family members identified in the state's analysis.

---

<sup>1</sup> See Appendix I for a breakdown of taxpayer financed economic assistance Wal-Mart has received in the 13 states reviewed in this report.

<sup>2</sup> See Appendix II for a breakdown of the Medicaid cost-containment measures the 13 states in this report imposed in fiscal years 2004 and 2005.

Wal-Mart benefited from more than \$350,000 in taxpayer-financed infrastructure assistance and state tax credits for distribution centers in 1989 and 1993 and additional state tax credit assistance (of an unknown amount) in 2000.

Arkansas has identified projected cost increases under Medicaid as one of the top three fiscal problems it must deal with this year. The state is facing a \$200 million increase in Medicaid spending over the next two years. Arkansas's Medicaid caseload has almost doubled since 1999, and the governor says one reason for the growth is the rising number of uninsured workers.

## **CALIFORNIA**

A 2004 study by the University of California at Berkeley Labor Center found that Wal-Mart employees' reliance on public assistance programs, including public health care programs, costs the state \$86 million annually, with health-related costs accounting for \$32 million. According to the study, 23 percent fewer Wal-Mart employees participate in the company's health care plan than is typical for employees of large retailers in general. And families of California's Wal-Mart employees utilize 40 percent more in taxpayer-funded health care services and an estimated 38 percent more in non-health public services (food stamps, EITC, subsidized schools lunches and housing) than the average for families of all large retail employers.

The study concluded that if other California retailers followed Wal-Mart's example when it comes to wages and benefits, it would cost California taxpayers an additional \$410 million annually to provide public assistance to workers.

Since 1991, Wal-Mart has benefited from at least \$48.5 million in taxpayer financed economic assistance in California.

California's projected budget shortfall for fiscal year 2006 is \$6.7 billion to \$8.6 billion, an 8 percent to 11 percent share of the state's 2005 general fund spending. Over the last two years, California has cut Medicaid benefits and eligibility and taken a variety of other steps to rein in Medicaid costs.

## **CONNECTICUT**

Wal-Mart tops the list of Connecticut employers with workers or children of workers getting health coverage through the state's HUSKY A (Medicaid) and HUSKY B (SCHIP) programs. According to a February 2005 report, 1028 Wal-Mart employees—more than 11 percent of the company's workforce in the state—participate in the programs, including 824 Wal-Mart workers and an unreported number of their children who are insured under the HUSKY A program. In addition, the children (or wards) of 204 Wal-Mart workers get health coverage under the state's HUSKY B program. Wal-Mart workers participating in

the HUSKY programs put in substantial work hours: at least 70 percent work more than 30 hours per week.

Wal-Mart workers' reliance on the state's Medicaid and SCHIP programs cost Connecticut taxpayers \$5.4 million a year, or 13 percent of the \$43 million tab for the top 25 employers whose workers and children get health coverage under the state's programs.

Connecticut faces a fiscal year 2006 budget shortfall that is reportedly as great as \$1.2 billion. Over the last two years, Connecticut has cut Medicaid benefits and eligibility and taken a variety of other steps to rein in program costs.

## **FLORIDA**

Wal-Mart ranks first among Florida employers whose workers are eligible for Medicaid for themselves and/or their dependents. According to the state's Department of Children and Families, 12,300 Wal-Mart employees or their dependents qualify for Medicaid, though the precise number using Medicaid as their primary health care source is unknown. Wal-Mart is one of five large Florida employers that receive economic incentives from the state at the same their workers qualify for Medicaid for themselves or their dependents. Altogether, these five employers account for roughly 29,000 Medicaid-eligible individuals (employees or dependents), with Wal-Mart's share representing 42 percent of that group.

Wal-Mart has benefited from at least \$54.1 million in taxpayer-financed economic assistance in Florida since 1992, with more than 70 percent of that benefit projected to accrue in 2004 and 2005.

Florida ranks Medicaid costs among the top three fiscal issues it must address in the 2005 legislative session. The state's Medicaid costs have more than doubled over the last 10 years, rising from around \$6 billion in the 1995-1996 fiscal year to more than \$14 billion now. Medicaid spending reportedly accounts for 25 percent of the state's budget. Over the last two years, Florida has cut Medicaid benefits and taken other measures to rein in the program's costs.

## **GEORGIA**

A 2002 review by the Georgia Department of Community Health placed Wal-Mart at the top of the list of employers whose workers' children receive health coverage through PeachCare for Kids, the state's health care program for low income children. More than 10,261 Georgia kids—6.2 percent of all Georgia children who participate in PeachCare—had parents working for Wal-Mart. PeachCare coverage for the Wal-Mart kids reportedly costs state taxpayers \$10 million per year. The number of Wal-Mart children in PeachCare was more than

14 times greater than the next highest-ranking employer, Publix Supermarket, whose employees had 734 children in the program. And the ratio of children participating in PeachCare per number of employees was far greater for Wal-Mart than for the three next highest-ranked employers. Wal-Mart had approximately one child in PeachCare for every four workers (that is, 10,261 children and 42,000 workers in Georgia). For Publix Supermarkets, the ratio was one child in PeachCare for every 22 employees; for Shaw Industries, it was one child for every 30 employees; and for Mohawk, it was one child for every 26 employees.

Wal-Mart has benefited from almost \$20 million in taxpayer-financed economic assistance in Georgia since 1987.

Last year, rate hikes and other cost-cutting measures forced 45,000 Georgia children off PeachCare. Some of those children have subsequently returned to the program, but the legislature and governor are considering new measures likely to result in coverage loss for many children. Georgia's Medicaid program must close an \$80 million deficit, making Medicaid one of the top three fiscal problems the state must address this year. Over the last two years, Georgia has cut Medicaid benefits and eligibility and imposed other cost-containment measures to rein in Medicaid spending.

## **IOWA**

Wal-Mart leads Iowa employers in the number of workers on Medicaid, according to an analysis by the state's Department of Human Services. Approximately five (5) percent of Wal-Mart's Iowa employees—845 workers—received health care under the state's Medicaid program last year. Wal-Mart accounted for more than twice as many Medicaid participants as the state's largest employer, supermarket chain Hy-Vee, Inc., which had 361 of its 24,500 employees (1.5 percent) on the Medicaid rolls. The remaining three employers among the top five with workers on Medicaid also had fewer than half Wal-Mart's number: 388 employees of Tyson Fresh Meats were participating in Medicaid, as were 371 employees of Casey's General Stores and 217 employees of Access Direct Telemarketing.

Wal-Mart has benefited from almost \$17 million in taxpayer-financed economic assistance in Iowa since 1985.

Iowa faces a \$221 million budget shortfall in fiscal year 2006 and a \$170 million Medicaid deficit over the next 18 months. The state ranks Medicaid as one of the top three fiscal problems it must address this year. Over the last two years, Iowa has cut Medicaid eligibility and imposed other cost-containment measures to rein in spending on the program.

## **MASSACHUSETTS**

In February, the Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Services issued its first annual report on state employers with 50 or more employees using public health assistance. The analysis covers participants in the state's Medicaid and SCHIP program, MassHealth, and in the Uncompensated Care Pool (UCP), which reimburses certain hospitals and community health centers for services they provide to low income uninsured and under-insured people. Wal-Mart ranked first in the number of workers' dependents insured under MassHealth and third in the total number of workers and dependents receiving public health assistance. Of the 2,914 public health participants associated with Wal-Mart, 823 employees and 1656 dependents participate in MassHealth and 435 workers and/or their dependents are covered under the UCP program.

The total cost to Massachusetts taxpayers for providing health care to Wal-Mart workers and their dependents is \$2.9 million—5.5 percent of the \$53 million tab taxpayers pick up to provide health care to 55,286 individuals who are employees or dependents of 138 state employers.

The study also reported on the share employers pay toward the health care premiums of their employees. Here, too, Wal-Mart ranks as one of the state's worst employers. Wal-Mart paid only 52 percent of covered workers' health insurance premiums, considerably less than the average employer contribution of 70 percent—and less than K-Mart's 66 percent payment, Target's 68 percent contribution, and the sizable 80 percent share paid by Sears. Wal-Mart's shifting of large premium costs onto its employees is one reason so many Wal-Mart workers and their family members rely on public health assistance.

Massachusetts anticipates a fiscal year 2006 budget shortfall of \$300 million to \$800 million. Medicaid and health care cost containment are rated as one of the top three fiscal problems the state must deal with this year. Massachusetts has cut Medicaid eligibility and imposed other cost-containment measures over the last two years to rein in Medicaid spending.

## **TENNESSEE**

Wal-Mart ranks first among Tennessee employers with workers participating in TennCare, the state's expanded Medicaid program. One in every four Wal-Mart employees—9,617 employees of 37,000 employees statewide—gets his or her health coverage through the program. The second ranked company—Randstad Staffing Services—accounted for 6,389 TennCare participants. The 20 employers with the most workers covered through

TennCare accounted for 68,000 program participants, roughly 15 percent of whom work for Wal-Mart.

Wal-Mart has benefited from \$11.6 million in taxpayer-financed economic assistance in Tennessee since 1983, with two-thirds of that coming in since 1997.

Tennessee's governor has proposed to eliminate TennCare coverage for as many as 323,000 adults and to reduce benefits for 396,000 others, changes he says are essential to avoid "bankrupting the state." Absent such changes or alternative cuts elsewhere, Tennessee will have to find an additional \$650 million for TennCare, according to the state's Finance Commissioner. Tennessee cut Medicaid benefits and eligibility and imposed other cost-containment measures over the last two years to limit spending on the program.

## **TEXAS**

Wal-Mart also tops the list of employers in Texas whose workers must rely on public programs to get health care for their kids. According to data from the Texas Health and Human Services Commission, 4,339 children of Wal-Mart workers were in the state's CHIP program in February 2005, three times more than the number of children whose parents work for the Houston Independent School District, the second highest-ranking employer on the list. Children of Wal-Mart workers are 30 percent of all the children participating in CHIP whose parents work for the top 20 employers on the state's list.

Wal-Mart has benefited from more than \$100 million in taxpayer-financed economic assistance in Texas since 1983, including a \$19 million property tax exemption for a new distribution center slated to open next month in Baytown, Texas.

Texas faces a fiscal year 2006 budget shortfall of \$4.9 billion, an amount exceeding 16 percent of its 2005 general fund spending. The state ranks Medicaid as one of the top three fiscal problems it must deal with this year. Over the last two years, Texas has cut Medicaid benefits and eligibility and imposed other measures to rein in spiraling program costs.

## **WASHINGTON**

An analysis released in February 2003 by the Washington Health Care Authority placed Wal-Mart at the top of the list of Washington employers with workers in the state's Basic Health Plan, which covers low income working families. Wal-Mart had 341 workers participating in the plan, followed by Catholic Community Services, with 265 employees in the plan, and Del Monte, with 253

participants. The following year, Wal-Mart still led the list, with 261 participating employees, followed by Del Monte, with 165 participants, and Target, with 68.

Wal-Mart benefited from \$1 million in publicly financed infrastructure assistance for a distribution center that opened last year in Grandview, Washington.

Washington needs to come up with \$695 million in additional funding over the next two years to maintain current levels of health care services for low income residents. Over the last two years, the state has cut Medicaid benefits and eligibility and taken other steps to rein in Medicaid costs. Washington reportedly faces a fiscal year 2006 budget shortfall of roughly \$2 billion.

### **WEST VIRGINIA**

The West Virginia Bureau for Children and Families disclosed in December 2004 that 452 Wal-Mart employees get health coverage for their children through the State's Children Health Insurance Program (SCHIP). Wal-Mart has more than three times as many employees with children covered by SCHIP than the next highest-ranked employer, Asplundh, which had 146 employees with children participating in the plan.

Wal-Mart has benefited from more than \$9.7 million in taxpayer-financed economic assistance in West Virginia since 1989, with most of the benefit accruing since 1998.

Medicaid is one of the top three fiscal problems West Virginia must address this year. In November 2004, West Virginia was reported to be facing a fiscal year 2006 Medicaid deficit of \$320 million. Over the last two years, the state has imposed several cost-containment measures to rein in Medicaid spending.

### **WISCONSIN**

Wal-Mart accounts for 3,765 individuals—workers and other family members, including children—participating in Wisconsin's public health care programs. BadgerCare, the state's health program for low income working families, covers 1,175 Wal-Mart employees and adult dependents and 638 children. Another 1,952 children participate in the state's Medicaid program. The estimated annual cost to taxpayers for insuring Wal-Mart workers and their family members under these programs is \$4.75 million.

Wal-Mart has benefited from \$21.8 million in taxpayer-funded economic assistance in Wisconsin since 1993, with almost all of the benefits accruing since 2000.

Wisconsin anticipates a fiscal year 2006 budget shortfall of \$810 million to \$940 million. Funding for Medicaid is one of the top three fiscal problems the state must address this year. Wisconsin has cut Medicaid eligibility and imposed other cost-containment measures over the last two years to rein in program costs.

*Updated: March 29, 2005*

## SOURCES

Unless otherwise noted, information on states' projected budget shortfalls is from "State Fiscal Crisis Still Lingers," *The Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, February 15, 2005.

Information on the top three fiscal problems states must address this year is from "State Budget Update: November 2004," *National Conference of State Legislatures*, December 2004 (Table 9: Top Three Fiscal Issues to be Addressed in 2005 Legislative Sessions).

Information on taxpayer financed economic assistance benefiting Wal-Mart is from "Shopping for Subsidies: How Wal-Mart Uses Taxpayer Money to Finance Its Never-Ending Growth," *Good Jobs First*, May 2004.

Information on cost-containment measures states have imposed to limit Medicaid spending is from "The Continuing Medicaid Budget Challenge: State Medicaid Spending Growth and Cost Containment in Fiscal Years 2004 and 2005: Results from a 50-State Survey," *Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured*, October 2004.

All other sources are as follows:

"Update 1: Wal-Mart, Target Profits Beat Wall Street," *Forbes.com*, Feb.17, 2005 (<http://www.forbes.com/associatedpress/feeds/ap/2005/02/17/ap1835581.html>)

"Wal-Mart's Profits Nearly \$20,000 (Per Minute, That Is)," *The New York Times*, February 27, 2005

Forbes' World's Richest People,  
<http://www.forbes.com/static/bill2005/rank.html?passListId=10&passYear=2005&passLis>

Executive PayWatch entry for H. Lee Scott, President and CEO Wal-Mart Stores" (<http://www.aflcio.org/corporateamerica/paywatch/ceou/database.cfm?tkr=WMT&pg=1>)

**Alabama:** "Wal-Mart No. 1 in employee Medicaid," *The Decatur Daily News*, February 23, 2005.

**Arkansas:** "Top 9 employers in state have 9,698 getting public aid," *Arkansas Democrat Gazette*, March 17, 2005; "Governors criticize Bush's Medicaid cuts," url: [http://www.klrt.com/news/state/story.aspx?content\\_id=A532C740-12A0-4BD8-8F5D-4769D8B16554](http://www.klrt.com/news/state/story.aspx?content_id=A532C740-12A0-4BD8-8F5D-4769D8B16554) (downloaded March 17, 2005); "Huckabee Seeks Medicaid Changes, Not Cuts,"

<http://www.arkansasnews.com/archive/2005/03/01/WashingtonDCBuruea/318144.html>.

**California:** “Hidden Costs of Wal-Mart Jobs: Use of Safety Net Programs by Wal-Mart Workers in California,” *UC Berkeley Institute of Industrial Relations* and *UC Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education*, August 2004.

**Connecticut:** “HUSKY A – Follow Up Questions to OLR Report 2005-R-0017, 2005-R-0129” and “HUSKY A and B—Enrollment and Employer Data, 2005-R-0017,” *Office of Legislative Research*, January and February 2005 (<http://www.cga.ct.gov/2005/rpt/2005-R-0129.htm>); “Connecticut Lawmakers Introduce Pay or Play Bill,” *Hartford Courant*, March 8, 2005.

**Florida:** “Lured employers now tax Medicaid,” *St. Petersburg Times*, March 25, 2005 ([http://www.sptimes.com/2005/03/25/news\\_pf/State/Lured\\_employers\\_now\\_t.shtm](http://www.sptimes.com/2005/03/25/news_pf/State/Lured_employers_now_t.shtm))

**Georgia:** “Wal-Mart stands out on rolls of PeachCare,” *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, February 27, 2004; “Lawmakers eye changes to PeachCare insurance,” *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, February 23, 2005; “State Are Battling Against Wal-Mart Over Health Care,” *The New York Times*, November 1, 2004; “Disclosures of Employers Whose Workers And Their Dependents are Using State Health Insurance Programs,” *Good Jobs First*, March 11, 2005 (<http://goodjobsfirst.org/gjfhealthcaredisclosure.htm>).

**Iowa:** “Some of state’s largest employers have workers receiving Medicaid,” *Globegazetta.com*, March 5, 2005.

**Massachusetts:** “Employers Who Have 50 or More Employees Using Public Health Assistance,” *A Report by the Executive Office of Health and Human Services, Division of Health Care Finance and Policy*, February 1, 2005 ([http://www.mass.gov/Eeohhs2/docs/dhcfp/pdf/50+\\_ees\\_ph\\_assist.pdf](http://www.mass.gov/Eeohhs2/docs/dhcfp/pdf/50+_ees_ph_assist.pdf) and [www.mass.gov/Eeohhs2/docs/dhcfp/pdf/50+\\_ees\\_ph\\_assist\\_ss.pdf](http://www.mass.gov/Eeohhs2/docs/dhcfp/pdf/50+_ees_ph_assist_ss.pdf)).

**Tennessee:** “On the Job and on TennCare,” *Chattanooga Times Free Press*, January 20, 2005; “TennCare cuts may drive off rural doctors, task force warns,” *Tennessean.com*, March 3, 2005; “TennCare to be saved, with cuts,” *WATE.com*, January 10, 2005 (<http://www.wate.com/Global/story.asp?s=2788723>).

**Texas:** Data from the Texas Health and Human Services Commission, February 8, 2005.

**Washington:** Testimony of Philip Mattera, Good Jobs First, before the Maryland House Health and Government Operations Committee on HB 791—Health Care Disclosure Act, March 9, 2005; “A push to share the burden,” *Seattle Post-Intelligencer*, February 21, 2005; “State budget writers tangle with the high cost of just standing still,” *The Seattle Times*, March 13, 2005.

**West Virginia:** “Wal-Mart Culture: Wal-Mart Tops State CHIP List,” *Charleston Sunday Gazette-Mail*, December 26, 2004. “State Updates,” *American Psychiatric Association*, October/November 2004 ([http://www.psych.org/join\\_apa/mb/newsletters/state\\_update/su\\_OctNov110504.pdf](http://www.psych.org/join_apa/mb/newsletters/state_update/su_OctNov110504.pdf)).

**Wisconsin:** “Wal-Mart Workers Need State Health Aid,” *The Capital Times*, November 4, 2004.

## APPENDIX I

### Taxpayer-Financed Economic Development Assistance Benefiting Wal-Mart, 1982-2005 (Subsidies and industrial revenue bond issues for Wal-Mart or Developers of sites where Wal-Mart is building or expanding)

State	Subsidies for Retail Stores (\$ in millions)	Industrial revenue bond issues (\$ in millions)	Subsidies for Distribution Centers (\$ in millions)	Total
Alabama	19.6		19.2	38.8
Arkansas			0.4	0.4
California	34.5		14.0	48.5
Connecticut				
Florida	1.7	2.6	49.8	54.1
Georgia		4.8	14.7	19.5
Iowa	1.2	5.5	10.0	16.7
Massachusetts				
Tennessee		3.7	7.9	11.6
Texas	1.3	29.2	77.1	107.6
Washington			1.0	1.0
West Virginia	9.7			9.7
Wisconsin	6.7		15.1	21.8

**Source:** “Shopping for Subsidies: How Wal-Mart Uses Taxpayer Money to Finance Its Never-Ending Growth,” *Good Jobs First*, May 2004. The **GJF** report provides state-by-state information on subsidies and other taxpayer-financed assistance that benefited Wal-Mart either as a direct recipient of aid or because the company was anchoring a new development project that received assistance. The types of subsidies covered by the report include free or reduced-price land, infrastructure assistance, tax increment financing, tax breaks (property, corporate income and sales taxes), enterprise zone (and other zone) status, job training and worker recruitment funds, tax-exempt bond financing (industrial revenue bonds) and general grants.

According to the **GJF** report, Wal-Mart has benefited from at least \$1 billion economic development assistance since 1982. The **GJF** report, while thorough, is not comprehensive since state and local recordkeeping and reporting on corporate subsidies is spotty and incomplete. As a result, the **GJF** finding understates, perhaps substantially, the total amount of economic development assistance benefiting Wal-Mart.

The table above extracts data for the 13 states covered in our report.

## APPENDIX II

### Medicaid Cost-Containment Measures: Fiscal Year 2004 Or Fiscal Year 2005

STATE	BENEFIT CUTS	ELIGIBILITY CUTS	OTHER MEASURES
Alabama	X	X	X
Arkansas			X
California	X	X	X
Connecticut	X	X	X
Florida	X		X
Georgia	X	X	X
Iowa		X	X
Massachusetts		X	X
Tennessee	X	X	X
Texas	X	X	X
Washington	X	X	X
West Virginia			X
Wisconsin		X	X

**Source:** “The Continuing Medicaid Budget Challenge: State Medicaid Spending Growth and Cost Containment in Fiscal Years 2004 and 2005: Results from a 50-State Survey,” **Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured**, October 2004. The report contains national and state-by-state data on a number of factors related to the Medicaid crisis, including the types of cost-containment steps states have taken. According to the **Kaiser** report, every state imposed one or more cost-containment measures over the last two years, including benefit cuts (in 22 states) and eligibility restrictions (in 30 states). As used in the above table, “other measures” include reductions in provider payments, pharmacy controls, higher co-pays, expansion of managed care options, greater controls on fraud and abuse, implementation of disease and case management techniques, and long-term care savings initiatives. This table includes steps taken in either fiscal year 2004 or 2005; the **Kaiser** survey reports each fiscal year separately.

The table above extracts data for the 13 states covered in this report.